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MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE 
SOUTHEASTERN PUBLIC SERVICE AUTHORITY OF VIRGINIA 

 
July 26, 2023 

 
The Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors of the Southeastern Public Service Authority (SPSA) 
was held at 9:30 a.m. in the Regional Board Room at the Regional Building, 723 Woodlake Drive, 
Chesapeake, Virginia. The following members were in attendance or as noted: 
 
Mr. John Maxwell1    (CH)             Mr. Earl Sorey                                 (CH) 
Ms. Sheryl Raulston2   (FR)   Ms. Amanda Jarratt                         (FR) 
Dr. Dale Baugh              (IW)   Mr. Randy Keaton3                          (IW) 
Mr. John Keifer         (NO)   Mr. Richard Broad4                      (NO) 
Mr. C.W. “Luke” McCoy   (PO)   Ms. Lavonda Graham-Williams5     (PO) 
Mr. Tony Parnell    (SH)              Ms. Lynette Lowe                           (SH) 
Mr. D. Rossen S. Greene        (SU)   Mr. Albert Moor                               (SU) 
Mr. Thomas Leahy    (VB)   Mr. L.J. Hansen                               (VB) 
 
(CH) Chesapeake; (FR) Franklin; (IW) Isle of Wight; (NO) Norfolk; (PO) Portsmouth, (SH) 
Southampton County; (SU) Suffolk; (VB) Virginia Beach 
 
Others present at the meeting included Alternate Ex-Officio Members Mr. Michael Etheridge (IW), 
Mr. Jeremy Kline (VB), Mr. Robert Lewis (SU), Mr. Greg Martin (CH), Mr. Oliver Love, Jr. (NO), and 
Ms. Jocelyn Terry-Adumuah (PO), SPSA executives, Mr. Dennis Bagley, Executive Director, Ms. 
Tressa Preston, Secretary and Director of Administration, Ms. Sandy Schreiber, Treasurer and 
Director of Finance, and Mr. Brett Spain, General Counsel.   
 
To accommodate those who could not attend in person, through the meeting notice, members of the 
public were also invited to listen to, and view presentations displayed at the meeting, by registering 
for attendance using a GoTo Webinar teleconferencing platform. Members of the public were also 
invited to speak at the SPSA Board of Directors Meeting during the designated public comment 
period at the beginning of the meeting by registering in advance with the Secretary through contact 
information published in the meeting notice. Members of the public were also invited to listen to the 
SPSA Board Meeting via toll-free telephone. 
 
1. CALL MEETING TO ORDER 

 
Dr. Baugh, Chairman of the Board of Directors, called the July Board Meeting to order at 9:30 
a.m. and then he led the Pledge of Allegiance.  

 
2. PUBLIC COMMENT  
 

Ms. Preston reported that there were no requests for public comment. 
 

 
1 Mr. Maxwell was absent.  
2 Ms. Raulston was absent. 
3 Mr. Keaton was absent. Mr. Etheridge attended as the voting Ex-Officio member from Isle of Wight County.  
4 Mr. Broad was absent. Mr. Love attended as the voting Ex-Officio member from the City of Norfolk.  
5 Ms. Graham-Williams was absent. Ms. Terry-Adumuah attended as the voting Ex-Officio member from Portsmouth.  
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3. ANNUAL MEETING 
 

Chairman Baugh reminded the Board that the July meeting also serves as the Annual meeting 
and, per the Bylaws, a slate of officers must be elected. He asked Mr. Leahy, Chair of the 
Nominating Committee, to present.  
 
Mr. Leahy reported that he, Ms. Lowe, and Mr. Moor, the members of the Nominating 
Committee, proposed the following slate of officers to be voted on at the Annual Board Meeting: 
Chair, Dale Baugh; Vice Chair, Sheryl Raulston; Treasurer, Sandy Schreiber; and Secretary, 
Tressa Preston. Mr. Leahy asked if there were any questions or further nominations, but there 
were none. He also mentioned that, if elected, this would be Dr. Baugh’s third consecutive 
term, which is allowed under SPSA’s Bylaws.  

 
Mr. Leahy moved, seconded by Mr. Moor, to approve the slate of officers presented by 
the Nominating Committee. The motion was adopted by a unanimous vote in favor.  
 
Chairman Baugh made the following Committee appointments: Executive Committee: Sheryl 
Raulston, Al Moor, Tom Leahy, and Randy Keaton; Audit Committee: Lynette Lowe, Chair, 
Lavonda Graham-Williams, and Oliver Love, Jr.; Flyover Oversight Committee: Robert Lewis, 
Chair, Earl Sorey, and L.J. Hansen. He also thanked the Committee members, who he had 
spoken with before the meeting, for their willingness to serve.  

 
4. CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS 
 

Chairman Baugh thanked the Board for all of their outstanding support. He commented that 
they have been tremendous partners and that SPSA staff does an excellent job so he is sure 
that the coming year will be an exciting one as everyone continues to work together for the 
good of the region. He drew the Board’s attention to the tri-fold brochures at their tables which 
featured location-specific residential waste guidelines. Chairman Baugh explained that the 
brochures are being distributed at transfer stations as part of staff’s ongoing efforts to improve 
communications and customer service. 
 

5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
The minutes of the June 28, 2023 Board Meeting had been distributed. Chairman Baugh asked 
if there were any additions or changes and there were none.  
  
Mr. Keifer moved, seconded by Mr. McCoy, to approve the June 28, 2023 minutes of the 
SPSA Board of Directors, as presented. The motion was adopted by a unanimous vote 
in favor.  
 

6. EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR UPDATES 
 

Mr. Bagley recognized Storeroom Keeper, Dawn Barker, as the SPSA Values in Action 
Employee of the Month. A team player and problem solver, one of the reasons Ms. Schreiber 
is especially grateful for all of Ms. Barker’s efforts is that she ensures that annual inventory 
accounting is accurate. Dr. Baugh presented Ms. Barker with a certificate and a lapel pin as 
tokens of the Board’s appreciation. 
 
Regarding the wetlands permitting necessary for planned expansion into Regional Landfill 
Cells VIII and IX, the process moves forward with the Public Hearing for the City of Suffolk 
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scheduled for later that evening and the one for the Town of Ivor the following night. Mr. Bagley 
said that if the Informational Meetings are any indication, there will likely be a large and vocal 
turnout in Ivor. The Public Comment Period for the Environmental Impact Statement process 
is scheduled to conclude on August 15, 2023 and then SPSA staff will meet with the Army 
Corps of Engineers to review the comments. The Corps has estimated that a Record of 
Decision should be reached by the end of 2023 or the beginning of 2024.  
 
Equipment delivery for the Leachate Evaporator is complete and Suffolk’s site plan review has 
been completed and approved. The Air Permit review is still under way and, due to the 
complexity of the issue, Mr. Keith Matteson of SCS Engineers was present to update the Board 
on the progress being made. Mr. Matteson outlined the steps that have been taken, including 
confirming and resubmitting pollutant emissions calculations for New Source Review (NSR) 
permitting. Moving forward, DEQ intends to recognize a completed permit application and SCS 
and SPSA staff have a meeting with DEQ later in the week to discuss next steps for 
construction of the Leachate Evaporator and the permit application procedure process. Mr. 
Bagley added that he has received an email that construction can begin, but he is looking 
forward to getting more clarity from the Tidewater office. He also mentioned that SCS is working 
with Mr. Bob Dick, who is very experienced in the industry, and is confident that the permitting 
outcome will be favorable. Matteson and Mr. Bagley offered to answer any questions.   
 
Mr. Leahy asked Mr. Matteson if SCS’s pollutant emissions calculations differed in any way 
from the previous calculations. Mr. Matteson said that they did not. Mr. Leahy also asked where 
the gas to run the evaporator is going to come from. Mr. Bagley said that SPSA will be buying 
it, rather than using landfill gas, because the value of landfill gas is so high that it is more cost 
effective to sell it than use it. Mr. Hansen commented that, in his experience, what staff and 
consultants are experiencing is typical of getting an air permit in the region. He went on to say 
that the process is very long and convoluted, but he agrees with everything said and that 
confidence is very high that SPSA is going to get there. Mr. Keifer commented that he would 
like to commend the staff for their efforts and persistence in getting this leachate evaporator 
where it is as an innovative solution to reduce hauling.  
 
Mr. Bagley and staff met with Terreva Renewables, the operator of the Renewable Natural Gas 
(RNG) facility. The facility is being commissioned with gas beginning to be put into the pipeline 
later in the week for a testing process. Plans for a ribbon cutting ceremony and tour for the 
Board are underway. The RNG facility is a huge success story for SPSA, and staff are eager 
for the community to know about this innovative project at the Regional Landfill.  
 
SCS Engineers have completed the site work for the Waste Characterization Study and are 
working to complete their final report. They will then provide that information to the Board. The 
Waste Characterization Study will play an important role in the RFP for Alternative Waste 
Disposal that staff intends to have ready to publish in December 2023. Details on that RFP will 
be discussed at the October Board Meeting. SCS will also help in the preparation of the RFP. 
 
Mr. Eric Walberg of the HRPDC continues to do a great job with the Regional Solid Waste 
Management Plan (RSWMP). All eight Public Hearings have been scheduled, four have taken 
place, and the Norfolk meeting was scheduled to take place later that day. The estimated 
completion date remains on track for September 2023.  
 
There was no planned closed session on the agenda to discuss the WIN Waste contract, as 
Mr. Bagley informed the Board that an Amendment to the Waste Disposal Agreement and a 
Purchase and Sale Agreement was being reviewed by WIN and their attorneys. Mr. Bagley 
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hoped there would be minimal changes necessary and that he would be able to return to the 
Board in August with both the Amendment and the Purchase and Sale Agreement to be 
executed. He also met the previous day with Mr. Stratton and Mr. DiCecco, their environmental 
staff, and contractors and engineers for demolition to finalize the plans for all the demolition 
work that needs to be done. That is being reviewed as well and will become a part of the 
Purchase and Sale Agreement. Mr. Bagley believes they are on the right track and things 
should move forward smoothly. He offered to answer any questions, but there were none.  

 
Mr. Bagley reviewed municipal and commercial waste volumes for the reporting period, as well 
as total waste volumes and tons diverted. As the graphs show, municipal solid waste was 
above the targeted average at over 43,000 tons. Mr. Bagley noted that diverted tons are down, 
which indicates that staff are acclimating to the new process and that WIN Waste has a good 
handle on what they are receiving. Commercial tons remain above the target of 18,000 tons, 
coming in at over 25,000 tons, which is expected due to increased contracts with Waste 
Management. Mr. Bagley also informed the Board that Bay Disposal has also approached 
SPSA about a commercial contract and Mr. Spain is working on those details. Total waste 
volumes are above target for the full year. Mr. Bagley noted that at the following month’s 
meeting the Board will hear the final quarterly report for FY23 that will show these numbers. 
 

     
      

   
 
7. CONTRACTS 

 
Ms. Preston informed the Board that there were four new contracts that required a vote from 
the Board, all of which were part of the Fiscal Year 2024 Capital Replacement Plan budget and 
were being procured through Sourcewell Contracts. In continued efforts to improve efficiency, 
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staff was offered the option for the Board to vote on those contracts with a single vote or, if they 
preferred, the contracts could be addressed individually. She encouraged the Board to ask 
questions or seek clarification at any time.  
 
The first two contracts were for Wheel Loaders, a replacement for the Chesapeake Transfer 
Station and an upgrade for the HHW and E-Waste program. Staff reevaluated total equipment 
needs and were able to work within budget constraints to make choices that best served the 
needs of overall operations. Mr. Leahy asked if there was air conditioning in the cabs of these 
loaders and Ms. Preston confirmed that there was. Mr. Love asked for more information on the 
Capital Replacement plan and Mr. Bagley elaborated on both the 5-year and 20-year plans 
which cover each piece of equipment and are consistently evaluated based on changing 
operational need and equipment use.  
 
The other two contracts were to place a Compactor and a Wheel Loader into the Caterpillar 
Cat Certified Rebuild Program. After the proven success of a previous compactor rebuild, 
placing two more pieces of equipment into the program makes sense finically and operationally. 
Cat Machine Rebuild Program Manager, Mr. Chris Wood, was present to answer any 
questions. Chairman Baugh asked if Mr. Wood was facing any supply chain issues in the 
rebuild program. Mr. Wood responded that, like other vendors, Caterpillar has faced their share 
of challenges, but that they are seeing improvement and are purchasing the parts needed for 
rebuilds up front and housing them in their own warehouse to use on demand. Mr. Leahy asked 
about the completion time, savings, and how time out of service impacted operations. Mr. Wood 
estimated that most rebuilds take approximately 10 to 12 weeks and cost about 65% of the 
expense of a new piece of equipment. Mr. Bagley and Mr. Norman Strickland spoke to the 
operational impacts stating that to order a new piece of machinery would take longer than the 
rebuild time and that in the case of these particular pieces of equipment, they are already out 
of service so operations will not be impacted. Additional comments were made on the value of 
the program, such as the convenience of the new rebuild site, the grandfathering of rebuilt 
equipment for emissions components, and the full support of Caterpillar as the manufacturer, 
rather than simply a vendor supplying a service.  
 
There were no further questions on any of the contracts.  
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Mr. Hansen moved, seconded by Ms. Jarratt, to authorize the Executive Director to 
award new contracts to McClung-Logan Equipment Company for a Volvo Wheel Loader,  
Carter Machinery for a Wheel Loader, and Carter Machinery for Caterpillar Certified 
Rebuilds for a Compactor and a Wheel Loader, as presented. Mr. McCoy abstained from 
voting on contracts related to the vendor Carter Machinery and voted in favor of the 
contract award to McClung-Logan Equipment Company. Aside from Mr. McCoy’s 
abstention on the Carter Machinery contracts, the motion was adopted by a unanimous 
vote in favor.  
 

8. COMPENSATION AND CLASSIFICATION STUDY PRESENTATION 
 

Mr. Bagley reminded the Board that at the June Meeting, prompted by the Classification and 
Compensation Study Presentation, there were several questions regarding aging vacancies for 
SPSA job positions, as well as exit interview information from separating employees. Ms. 
Jasmin Walters, HR Manager, has researched and prepared that information to present to the 
Board to answer those questions and give better context to Ms. Arnold’s report by highlighting 
the hiring challenges that SPSA faces, particularly for Operators, which make up 76% of 
SPSA’s workforce. 
 
Ms. Walters reviewed goals and successes in HR since her arrival at SPSA and noted the 
hiring obstacles that remain, such as low starting pay for Operators compared to regional 
competitors, complex working conditions, and rates of attrition. She concluded that the goal of 
the Classification and Compensation Study is that it can be a tool to be used by all of the 
member communities to help address the challenges being faced in all of the HR departments 
across the region.  
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Mr. Sorey asked how SPSA deals with internal equity when advertising and sometimes hiring 
at higher than the minimum starting salary. Ms. Walters and Mr. Bagley both spoke about 
managing each hiring decision on a case-by-case basis and their dedication to focused 
communication with staff. When concerns were raised Mr. Bagley and Mr. Henry Strickland 
met with staff to discuss the need to attract more qualified candidates in order to help relieve 
the workload that staff is under. Salary is one tool in the toolbox to be able to do that, and it 
offers the opportunity not just to evaluate new applicants, but also the performance of existing 
employees who should have their rate of pay reconsidered based on merit. Mr. Keifer noted 
that some employees want to work overtime and asked if it was mandatory or voluntary. Mr. 
Bagley responded that, while SPSA prefers overtime be voluntary, sometimes it is mandatory 
because of the nature of the work. If a transfer station must be open to serve a community, it 
must have four people to operate safely and SPSA isn’t staffed in such a way that people can 
regularly turn down overtime. Mr. McCoy agreed that one of the biggest problems facing local 
government is hiring qualified public works employees and warned that compression of salaries 
is a matter for careful consideration. Mr. Keifer suggested SPSA investigate starting an 
apprenticeship program for Transfer Vehicle Operators. Ms. Walters let him know that she and 
staff are already in communication with Tidewater Community College and other trade schools 
to try to partner with them on training and hiring programs, with potential scholarship 
opportunities. 
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With no further questions for Ms. Walters, Mr. Bagley reintroduced Ms. Kerri Arnold from the 
Newport Group. Ms. Arnold thanked the Board for having her back to present again. She 
commented that she had taken the feedback from the last meeting and was now ready to walk 
them though some changes to strategy based on that feedback. Her revised presentation 
focused on peer group data and regional market data, eliminating the national data that 
compared to the regional cost of living. She identified the jobs that were paid at below peer 
group levels and leveraged peer group analysis and published regional market reports to 
determine pay grade changes within the existing pay grade framework. She also reviewed the 
outlier Operator jobs discussed by Ms. Walters using peer and market group analysis and job 
complexity factors, and offered pay plan recommendations, employee pay adjustments, and 
next steps.  
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When looking at the Peer Group Range Analysis Spread, Mr. Bagley pointed out that the range 
spread across the peer groups goes from 50% up to 90% making it very difficult to compare an 
“average” salary midpoint. Discussions took place about the realities of the job market from 
one location to another and the unlikelihood of being able to recruit candidates across 
geographic boundaries. Continued conversation was held on remaining competitive with local 
private industry, as well as more in-depth comments on the complexity and challenge of 
working in a waste disposal environment. It was also noted that several of the member localities 
offer a stipend or similar incentive for CDL truck drivers that is not included as a part of these 
salary numbers. The strategy for employee pay adjustments was outlined as, after adjusting to 
bring every employee to their new pay range minimum, an estimated one-time adjustment for 
tenure based on years in position would be added, and then reviewed and adjusted again, as 
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necessary, by management. It was explained that the time bands used to estimate when an 
employee might reach midpoint were an exercise to anticipate budgeting numbers and not a 
system to apply as a rule moving forward.  
 
Mr. Bagley reiterated that this is a large and important topic and that he was not asking the 
Board to vote on anything at that meeting, but to continue to reflect on the information 
presented and to reach out to him with any outstanding questions or concerns. Mr. Hansen 
asked if Mr. Bagley would be prepared to make a recommendation with a funding solution at 
the August Board Meeting. Mr. Bagley confirmed that he would be.  

 
9. WRITTEN REPORTS 

 
Chairman Baugh asked if there were any questions regarding the written Financial Report or 
the WIN Waste Report, but there were none.  

 
10. OTHER BUSINESS 

 
Chairman Baugh asked if there was any other business, but there was none.  

 
11. ADJOURN MEETING 

 
There being no further business to come before the Board of Directors, the regular meeting 
was adjourned at 11:30 a.m.  

   

 

 

 

___________________________________ 
Dennis L. Bagley 

Executive Director 
 
 

Submitted by: Tressa Preston, Secretary, SPSA Board of Directors 


